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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department






June 6, 2016
Present:  Commissioners Easom (via teleconference), Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly and Executive Assistant Lemire
The meeting was called to order at 7:01 p.m.

BOARD REORGANIZATION

Since Mr. Easom was not present at the meeting, it was decided to postpone this agenda item.  

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO POSTPONE THE BOARD REORGANIZATION AGENDA ITEM UNTIL 
MR. EASOM IS PRESENT.

The motion was seconded and the roll call vote was Lindemer, aye; Hersh, aye; Easom, aye.
MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MAY 9, 2016.

The motion was seconded and the roll call vote was Lindemer, aye; Hersh, aye; Easom, aye.
MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly distributed a screen shot of a graph of GELD’s monthly kilowatt-hour consumption (for the entire town).  He noted you can see when the first heat wave kicks in and the usage goes up substantially.
KWh sales for May were down 1.07%, and year to date sales are down 6.09%. Per request by the Board, the five year average has been added to the manager’s report beginning this month and unfortunately it doesn’t look much better.  KWh sales are down 4.37% compared to the five year average.  

Mr. Kelly compared each month in 2016 to historical data and noted that 2016 sales are some of the worst in 12 years.  He also stated if this is a trend, it is not a good trend.
Cash on hand has recovered slightly.
Residential Rate Comparisons were distributed.  Mr. Kelly noted that GELD’s rates were 98.5% below Unitil’s rates and 68.9% below National Grid’s rates.  This was for the 12 month period ending March 2016 (1st quarter).  GELD’s rates are 5th lowest in the state in all residential rate categories.

13 new poles were installed and 25 old poles were removed since the last meeting. The number of new poles installed year to date is 65.  

There were 64 Dig Safes for the month.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many callouts and four outages since the last meeting.  He also distributed all outages for 2016 to show the Board that trees are still the #1 cause of power outages.  He explained the cost/benefit of having one tree trimming crew versus two (like a couple of years ago).
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly distributed spreadsheets of GELD’s on-peak power position through July 2019 to show GELD’s open position after the recent purchases.  He also distributed the on-peak and off-peak position graph for 2015 – 2020 showing GELD’s energy by fuel source.  Mr. Kelly added that the day-ahead market on cloudy days adds uncertainty when forecasting for solar.

The winter (January/February 2017) strike price of $70 is still standing with MMWEC as a potential purchase.  
Mr. Kelly did not recommend any power purchases this month but did recommend continually watching future power prices closely.  The Board agreed.
DEMAND RESPONSE, ELECTRIC VEHICLES

Mr. Kelly has been researching different avenues for residential demand response.  He is specifically looking at cost per point, risk per point and liability per point balanced with benefit per point in regards to capacity and transmission savings. 

He’s looked at whole house generation, but that is very expensive and the economics don’t work as well as he had hoped.  There is risk and liability that he is unwilling to accept at this time. However, there still may be a market for generators that are already installed. He will continue to research this option.

He is looking at using Nest Pro thermostats (third generation) for a residential demand response program similar to our old residential demand response program.  GELD is now a Nest Pro distributor and can control 20 accounts with each account setup.  Mr. Kelly has begun a pilot program with a few customers that have expressed interest.  If it works out, he is thinking of offering the Nest thermostats at a discount depending on how many degrees the customer allows GELD to shed during peak times.  There was a question about security since this is a remote connection.  Mr. Kelly said he would check with the manufacturer regarding security and hopefully have some results at the next Board meeting.

Mr. Kelly has also been exploring an Electric Vehicle rate.  A second meter would have to be installed (by the customer), but they would in turn receive a special (very low) time of use rate to charge their vehicles at night when GELD’s costs are lowest. Several issues were discussed including the types of charging station the customer would require, if there are state and federal grants and/or rebates available and if GELD would offer any incentives. Mr. Kelly will gather additional information for a future meeting.

LONG TERM CASH FLOW

Mr. Kelly discussed the long term cash flow and noted that cash is going up slightly. He’s wondering if we are in a downward sales trend or if it was just a bad winter.  After comparing the kilowatt hour sales for the previous 5 years, he’s thinking the trend is not looking favorable.  The Board agreed to watch this closely.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the solar project on the Cow Pond Brook Road landfill.  Ameresco (developer/owner of solar farm) has scheduled the physical completion of the project for Friday June 10.  GELD is scheduled to program our re-closer and our meter on Wednesday, June 8.  The solar project will be energized on Monday June 13 and testing will begin. After the testing phase, a photo op with the Board of Selectmen and GELD management will be scheduled.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the situation he is having with the building architect for GELD’s office and garage facilities – CDR Maguire.  Since CDR Maguire has elected to proceed under the dispute resolution clause, they have the responsibility to recommend a pool of mediators.  It has been several months with no response from CDR Maguire.
GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Mr. Kelly’s 2015 goals with additional comments from each commissioner in regards to 2016 goals were distributed.  Mr. Lindemer wanted to review the recommendations before making any decisions.  It was decided to have an additional meeting to discuss this agenda item and the Board Reorganization agenda item when all commissioners are present.  The meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, June 14, 2016 at 6:00 p.m.
MMWEC DESIGNATED VOTING REP.

Mr. Kelly recommended updating the MMWEC voting authority. 

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

(1)     
that the town of Groton, pursuant to Article III, Section 6 of the Massachusetts Municipal Wholesale Electric Company (MMWEC)  By-Laws, as revised and amended, and Section 3(b) of Chapter 775 of the Acts of 1975 hereby designates Kevin Kelly, its manager of municipal lighting, as its Voting Representative, to vote and execute written instruments on its behalf relative to adoption, amendment, or repeal of MMWEC By-Laws, the election of President and Directors of the Corporation, and other action by the Member cities and towns of MMWEC; and

            (2)       that Bruce Easom a member of the municipal light board is hereby designated as an Alternate Voting Representative who shall, in the absence of the Voting Representative, have all the powers conferred upon the Voting Representative, and

            (3)       that Kevin Lindemer a member of the municipal light board is hereby designated as an Alternate Voting Representative who shall, in the absence of the first designee and second designee, have all the power conferred upon the Voting Representative, and

            (4)        that Rod Hersh a member of the municipal light board is hereby designated as an Alternate Voting Representative who shall, in the absence of the first designee, the second designee, and the third designee, have all the power conferred upon the Voting Representative.

The motion was seconded and the roll call vote was Lindemer, aye; Hersh, aye; Easom, aye.
CONFERENCE ROOMS
Mr. Kelly told the Board that GELD’s conference rooms have been relatively busy with Town Hall meetings.  However, there has been no interest from the non-official town entities since the fee of $20 for use of the large conference room and $10 for use of the smaller conference room was introduced.  Mr. Kelly recommends lowering the fee to $10 for the large room and $5 for the small room to see if that changes the market response. The primary reluctance in offering the room for free is there is a payroll and cleaning cost associated with the rooms.  After some discussion, the Board agreed to charge a $10 fee and not allow food for either room effective immediately.  Ms. Lemire will update the policy.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on GELD’s old garages along the rail trail.  He noted that the subject was on the Agenda for the Board of Selectman’s (BOS) meeting tonight, June 6, 2016.  The BOS wants to get the Planning Board involved.  However, Mr. Kelly does not believe there is a common vision at this point.  He recommends sending out an RFP to see the level of interest and to see where the bids come in.  He also doesn’t believe a park grant is viable at this time.
Mr. Easom asked about the sign by-law and who enforces it. Michelle Collette, previous Land Use Director, had been the enforcer, but Mr. Kelly said he would have our meter technician keep an eye out for signs.
It was agreed a two-topic meeting would be scheduled for Tuesday, June 14, 2016 at 6:00 p.m.

It was agreed that the next “regular” meeting is scheduled for Monday, July 11, 2016 at 7:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:41 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








Tammi Lemire





      

       Executive Assistant 
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